

THE TRANSFORMATIONAL JUSTICE TASK FORCE

July 9, 2025

Justice Organization Sharing Hope & United for Action

Notice for Comment on DOC 328 – You Can Help Rewrite the Rules of Revocation

Hello Friends,

We are sending you a quick letter that needs your attention right away. If you or someone you know has been affected by revocation, then this is for you. The Department of Corrections is inviting public comment on Chapter 328 where the purpose is to provide rules and services for those under supervision. As you'll see in the article on the next page, a law (Act 196) was passed in 2013, but nothing came out of it. This is your invitation to submit a written comment of your experience, knowledge, and advocacy in the hopes that it will change the way supervision rules are handled.

Revocation occurs when individuals on probation, parole, or extended supervision in Wisconsin are found to have violated their conditions (not committing a new crime) and are sent back into custody. It's not a rare occurrence by any means. This is one of the ways mass incarceration is being perpetuated. As of early 2025, over 60,000 Wisconsin residents were actively under community supervision (probation, parole, or extended supervision). In 2024 alone, more than 8,000 individuals were admitted to state correctional facilities, and a striking 60% of those admissions were due to revocation violations. If you haven't been directly affected by this but are still passionate about making positive change and advocating for healthier communities, you can still comment.

Official Announcement

The Wisconsin Department of Corrections announces that it will hold a public hearing and comment period on a permanent rule to amend Wisconsin Administrative Code Chapter DOC 328. This rule governs how people are supervised in the community after incarceration, and rewriting it could affect thousands of people on probation, parole, or extended supervision as well as their loved ones in the community. There was a virtual meeting on July 8th, 2025 at 10:00 AM where many advocates showed up.

Written comments will be accepted into the record and receive the same consideration as testimony presented at the hearing if they are received by **August 8th**, **2025**. Written comments can be mailed to the address below or emailed to **DOCAdministrativeRulesCommittee@wisconsin.gov**.

DOC Administrative Rules Committee Caitlin Washburn, Administrative Rules Coordinator P.O. Box 7925 Madison, WI 53707-7925

Lastly, we want to mention that we have received your messages thanking us for sharing the last newsletter. We are glad to hear that it holds value to you, and we are working diligently to have a new GettingOut account this summer. You can expect to receive another newsletter this fall.

In solidarity,

The JOSHUA Transformational Justice Task Force Chair, Caitlin Haynes info@joshua4justice.org

Upcoming meetings and events

Transformational Justice Task Force, 4th Thursdays, 6 PM

Prayer Vigil outside of GBCI on the 23rd of each month

Reentry Simulation and Solitary Conditions of Confinement Tour on September 24, 2025

New Rules for an Old Law Could Change the Revocation Landscape

By Alexandria Staubach 7/3/2025 Wisconsin Justice Initiative

The Wisconsin Department of Corrections will hold a virtual hearing on July 8 for public comments on proposed new rules that could improve supervision and avoid revocations, though an advocate says the rules could be even better.

More than a decade ago, the Legislature passed <u>2013 Wisconsin Act 196</u>, which says the DOC "shall" create rules for a system of short-term sanctions for violations of supervision conditions, with "a list of sanctions to be imposed for the most common violations." The rules were to give flexibility in imposing sanctions while providing "offenders with clear and immediate consequences for violations."

Implementation of the law had the potential to eliminate harsh revocation prison sentences and dramatically reduce the prison population. Instead, in 2019, the DOC created <u>an administrative rule</u> that an advocate says gives lip service to the law and continues opaque standards that prop up incarceration as the primary vehicle for revocation sanctions.

"The rule was one sentence," WISDOM's Tom Gilbert recently told WJI. "It said they will adopt an evidence-based response to violations, which is what they had before the law was passed." Gilbert calls the current administrative rule "wasted words and paper." He strongly believes that the current rule does little to address the requirements imposed by the law. "I understand the difference between the word 'shall' and the word 'may," Gilbert said.

"When I learned about Act 196 and its potential for changing the way things are done and the consequences, I thought this could be a game changer," said Gilbert. On behalf of WISDOM, Gilbert has been meeting with DOC about the law and rule since 2019. WISDOM is a statewide network of faith-based organizations and others advocating for racial, social and economic justice.

In 2024, more than 8,000 people were admitted to Wisconsin's prisons, and roughly 60% of those admissions were based on revocations, per DOC data. Act 196 was designed to ensure that short-term sanctions for individuals who violate the rules of their probation, parole, deferred sentence, or community supervision are tailored and take several individual factors into account.

While correcting the offender's behavior, providing proportionate consequences, and protecting the public are all objectives, the law requires DOC also to ensure "that efforts to minimize the impact on an offender's employment" and "efforts to minimize the impact on an offender's family" are made when imposing sanctions.

Gilbert said that if DOC followed the law and considered the impacts on a person's employment and family, it would be a radical departure from its current Electronic Case Reference Manual, which "says very little about these things."

The statute also requires DOC to be transparent about specific sanctions for the common types of rule violations.

Before Act 196 passed, and continuing today, DOC has determined revocation sanctions using an evidenced-based, but proprietary, tool called "the Compass," Gilbert said. "Because it's a proprietary tool, no one can see how (DOC) arrives at their decisions." Defendants and defense attorneys have no way of knowing what sanctions will be imposed for what violations or how decisions to revoke are made, he said.

Proper implementation of Act 196 through an improved rule could require DOC to set forth a clear list of sanctions for the most common offenses.

"People would know in advance," and "that kind of transparency is sadly lacking in supervision today," said Gilbert.

This year, DOC proposed new rules, which are the subject of the July 8 public hearing. After the hearing, interested individuals will have 30 days to submit written comments.

Gilbert said the proposed rules "still will not implement the law" because they merely quote the eight requirements of Act 196 and fail to develop the mandated system of short-term sanctions. He called this a "conscious omission, not an oversight."

However, "the release of the proposed Act 196 rules for public comment provides a real opportunity to communicate our vision of a community corrections system that focuses on restoration, both of affected individuals and the communities in which they and we live," Gilbert told WJI.